

DEVELOPING INNOVATIVE PAYMENT APPROACHES: FINDING THE PATH TO HIGH PERFORMANCE

APPENDIX. CURRENT PUBLIC AND PRIVATE SECTOR PAYMENT INITIATIVES

Ongoing initiatives in both the public and private sectors are investigating alternative ways of aligning the incentives embedded in payment with the objectives of a high performing health system.

Current Medicare Initiatives

Medicare is the largest single payer for health services in the U.S., accounting for 19 percent of national health expenditures in 2007.¹ Medicare spending has grown steadily since the program's inception, putting increasing pressure on the federal budget.² Medicare faces unique challenges: the number of beneficiaries in 2050 is projected to be about double what it is today, with an increasing proportion of people with multiple chronic conditions in a program that was designed as an acute care benefit. However, the program's biggest challenge is rapid growth in spending per person throughout the health care system.³ Medicare, therefore, is both an important part of the cost growth problem that health reform is intended to address and, at the same time, dependent on the success of health reform in curbing that problem across the health system. As the largest payer and the largest federal health program, it can serve as a platform for developing potential solutions to the high rate of cost growth, while also standing to benefit most from the broader application of those solutions.

In response to those circumstances, the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) is conducting an array of initiatives to address the evolving needs of the Medicare program and its beneficiaries. Many of these initiatives have been developed under CMS's demonstration authority, which allows the agency to waive certain Medicare payment rules that determine what services are covered and how they are paid in order to test potential improvements; others have been specifically mandated by Congress, sometimes with additional authority specific to the initiative.⁴

Reporting Performance on Quality Measures

Reporting of performance measures can enhance quality and improve value. A 2006 study by the National Committee for Quality Assurance found that health plans that

collected and publicly reported performance data demonstrated broad-based improvements.⁵ Public reporting can be an incentive for group practices, as well; groups that participate in public reporting tend to have higher performance.⁶ CMS has developed and implemented several initiatives involving the reporting of quality measures for nursing homes, home health agencies, hospitals, and physicians. In the cases of hospitals, physicians, and home health agencies, payment is provided or withheld based on reporting of the required measures.

The **Nursing Home Quality Initiative** was launched nationally in 2002, with the availability of post-acute and chronic care quality measures on the Nursing Home Compare Web site. This initiative focuses on both regulation and enforcement, as well as collaboration with Medicare's Quality Improvement Organizations (QIOs), to improve the quality of care in nursing homes.

In 2003, the **Home Health Quality Initiative** began with a set of quality measures relating to improvements in patient functionality obtained from the Outcome and Assessment Information Set that is routinely collected from all Medicare home health agencies. These measures are available on the Home Health Compare Web site. A provision in the Deficit Reduction Act of 2005 (DRA) stipulated that each home health agency submit data on quality or its payment rate would be reduced by 2 percentage points beginning in 2007. A total of 12 measures are posted on the Home Health Compare Web site.

The **Hospital Quality Initiative** began in 2003, with voluntary reporting of a starter set of 10 hospital quality measures. The Medicare Modernization Act of 2003 (MMA) put in place a financial incentive to report these measures, withholding 0.4 percent of the annual update in Medicare payments for any noncompliant hospital beginning in 2005—at which point compliance with the "voluntary" reporting rose from a few hundred hospitals to almost all eligible hospitals.⁷ The DRA expanded the set of reportable measures required for hospitals to receive their full update to 21 and increased the amount of the withhold to 2 percent of payments, beginning in 2008. In fiscal year 2010, CMS will collect a total of 44 quality measures, including data on outcomes and patient-reported experience. These measures are available on the Hospital Compare Web site.

The **ESRD Quality Initiative** began in 2004, with posting of quality measures for dialysis facilities on the Dialysis Facility Compare Web site. In addition, CMS implemented a strategy to improve care by setting a goal of arterial venous fistula (AVF) utilization by 65 percent of dialysis patients by 2009. (AVF is the preferred method of

vascular access for patients undergoing dialysis because it provides adequate blood flow, lasts longer than alternative methods, and has a lower complication rate.)

The Tax Relief and Health Care Act of 2006 established a **Physician Quality Reporting Initiative (PQRI)** that provided physicians with a 1.5 percent incentive payment beginning in July 2007 for reporting a set of 74 clinical quality measures on the claims they submitted to CMS, building on and strengthening a voluntary physician reporting program that CMS had instituted in 2006. In 2008, CMS expanded the PQRI measure set to 119 measures, and the Medicare Improvements for Patients and Providers Act of 2008 extended the PQRI and increased the incentive for reporting to 2 percent for 2009 and 2010 (but not thereafter); CMS further expanded the list of measures to 153, and providers can submit the required data on their claims or through a clinical registry.

Financial Incentives to Improve Provider Performance

Efforts to improve quality and efficiency have gone beyond public reporting, with Medicare conducting several demonstrations of incentive systems to encourage and reward those improvements.

CMS is testing models for rewarding hospitals that demonstrate high-quality performance. The **Hospital Quality Incentive Demonstration**, which started in October 2003 and was extended for a second three-year period, is a partnership between CMS and Premier, Inc., a nationwide purchasing alliance that includes some 1,500 nonprofit hospitals. About 250 hospitals in 38 states chose to participate in the demonstration when it began, with about 230 currently participating. Rewards (and potential penalties) under the demonstration are based on 34 process and outcome measures that describe the quality of care for inpatients in five clinical areas: heart attack, heart failure, pneumonia, coronary artery bypass graft, and hip and knee replacement.

Participating hospitals are rewarded with bonuses for high absolute or relative performance, as well as improvement. Results for the first four years indicate quality has improved significantly in all five clinical areas; a total of \$36.5 million in performance bonuses has been awarded in the project's first four years.⁸

CMS is also testing financial incentives for physicians. The **Physician Group Practice Demonstration**, a five-year project that began in April 2005, provides incentives for large multispecialty group practices to improve the coordination of care for their Medicare fee-for-service beneficiaries. The demonstration's goals are to promote coordination of all Medicare services, encourage investment in administrative structure and process to increase efficiency, and reward physicians for improving health outcomes.⁹ The 10 sites participating in the demonstration represent more than 5,000 physicians and 200,000 fee-for-service Medicare beneficiaries.

Each of the participating practices shares in any Medicare savings resulting from improved coordination and efficiency, with the size of the bonus depending on the difference between total Medicare spending for the patients assigned to the practice and a target amount calculated from base-year spending for the patients assigned to the practice, inflated by growth in case-mix-adjusted per-capita spending for other beneficiaries in the practice's service area. Half of the bonus payments received by each practice are dependent on achievement of improvement on 32 quality measures.

Across sites there has been a focus on improving care management and coordination of care, expanding palliative and hospice care, modifying physician practice patterns and behavior, and enhancing information technology. Over the first three years, all the physician groups have achieved benchmark performance on at least 28 of the 32 measures.¹⁰ In year three, five of the 10 participating groups received bonuses totaling \$25.3 million as their share of the \$32.3 million in Medicare savings produced by the sites.

CMS is also expanding its pay-for-performance demonstrations to smaller physician practices. The **Medicare Care Management Performance Demonstration**, which includes almost 500 solo and small to medium-sized practices in four states, began in July 2007.¹¹ The goal of this demonstration, which was mandated in the MMA, is to promote the adoption and use of health information technology to improve the quality of care for chronically ill beneficiaries. Physicians who meet or exceed clinical performance standards will receive bonus payments for managing the care of eligible Medicare beneficiaries and for provision of preventive services. Initial payments of \$1.5 million were made to practices that reported baseline clinical quality measures. There will be an annual payment based on the practice's score on the clinical measures, as well as an additional annual bonus for reporting some or all of the measures through an electronic health record system that meets the standards of the Certification Commission for Healthcare Information Technology. Preliminary results from the first year indicate that CMS will award some \$7.5 million in incentive payments to participating practices.

A **Medical Home Demonstration** is being developed by CMS to determine if the medical home model could result in better health care at lower cost. Under this model, Medicare beneficiaries with multiple chronic conditions designate certified physicians to

provide them with comprehensive and coordinated care. The physicians receive a perpatient care management fee, in addition to their usual fee-for-service payments. CMS anticipates that program savings, which will be partially shared with participants under specified conditions, will result from reduced resource use and fewer hospital readmissions. This project is currently scheduled to begin in 2010 in eight states.

CMS is also developing demonstrations that offer financial incentives to other types of providers. Under a **Nursing Home Value-Based Purchasing Demonstration**, financial rewards will be provided to nursing homes that meet certain standards for delivering high-quality care and also for quality improvement, facilitating the sharing of best practices.¹² Quality performance for each nursing home will be measured in four areas: staffing, appropriate hospitalizations, minimum data set outcomes, and survey deficiencies. Participating facilities will receive points for their performance, which will then be pooled to produce an overall score. Nursing homes in the top 20 percent for quality level and top 20 percent for quality improvement will be eligible for incentives.¹³ The incentive payments will be made available through savings from avoidable hospitalizations and skilled nursing facility stays due to the improvements in quality of care. The three-year demonstration, scheduled to begin in July 2009, includes more than 180 nursing homes in three states.¹⁴

The **Home Health Pay-for-Performance Demonstration** is being implemented in seven states, including more than 30 percent of all Medicare-certified home health agencies (HHAs). It began in January 2008 and is scheduled to run for two years. The aim is to determine whether incentives to HHAs improve the quality of care of Medicare beneficiaries.¹⁵ Bonus payments will be given to HHAs that provide the highest quality of care and the greatest improvements in quality of care, based on seven performance measures.¹⁶ The payments will come out of a pool created from accrued savings from decreasing the use of costly Medicare services. Seventy-five percent of the pool will be shared among the top 20 percent of HHAs with the highest quality of care. The remaining 25 percent will be shared among the top 20 percent of HHAs with the biggest improvements in quality of care.¹⁷

Medicare also has implemented or is planning several initiatives that encourage collaboration between hospitals and physicians. The DRA mandated a **Medicare Hospital Gainsharing Demonstration** to test different types of arrangements between hospitals and physicians to improve quality and efficiency of care. This three-year demonstration, which began in 2008, allows hospitals to provide physicians with gainsharing payments that represent solely a share of the savings incurred as a result of

collaborative efforts to improve overall quality and efficiency. These arrangements are otherwise restricted by the civil monetary penalty law, which prohibits hospitals from rewarding physicians for reducing services to patients, even if such reductions are limited to duplicative services or otherwise represent improvements in quality.¹⁸

The **Medicare Acute Care Episode Demonstration**, a three-year project that was implemented in five sites in four states beginning in May 2009, is a test of more bundled payment approaches to encourage improved efficiency and quality of care. Specifically, Medicare will make a global payment that covers both hospital and physician services pertaining to inpatient stays involving specified cardiovascular or orthopedic procedures for Medicare fee-for-service beneficiaries. The Medicare payment for covered procedures at each site is based on competitive bids submitted by the sites as part of the application for selection to participate in the demonstration; each site must have established quality improvement mechanisms in place. Sites have the option to reward individual clinicians, teams of clinicians, or other hospital staff who succeed with measurable quality and efficiency improvements, and they may also provide in-kind services to beneficiaries and their families. In addition, CMS will share up to 50 percent of the program savings with beneficiaries in the form of payments to offset their Medicare cost-sharing obligations, up to their annual Part B premium amount.¹⁹

The Medicare Health Care Quality Demonstration Program is a project with a very broad scope that involves broader demonstration authority for CMS. The program was mandated by Section 646 of the MMA. It is a five-year project under which CMS will test major changes in system design aimed at improving quality of care while increasing efficiency. Unlike most other demonstrations, which are relatively limited in scope and intended to test specific types of changes in Medicare rules, Section 646 gives CMS broad flexibility to consider a range of payment systems designed to support significant changes in the organization of health care delivery. Organizations eligible to participate in the demonstrations are integrated delivery systems and regional consortia of providers. The first two sites approved under this authority are the Indiana Health Information Exchange (IHIE) and the North Carolina Community Care Networks (NC–CCN). The IHIE program will be regional, multipayer, and pay-for-performance. It is expected to provide evidence on the effectiveness of pay-for-performance, health IT, and multipayer initiatives to improve quality and efficiency of care. NC-CCN will combine physiciandirected care management and information technology to support care coordination and evidence-based practice with a regional physician pay-for-performance program. It will test changes in organization, delivery, and financing of care to improve quality and efficiency.20

Payment Initiatives in Medicaid Programs

Medicaid, which is dependent on state budgets that often are limited and required to be in balance, is particularly concerned with developing approaches to keep costs down while maximizing its ability to provide needed services to the eligible population.

Currently, Medicaid programs in more than half the states are operating one or more payfor-performance programs—half of which have been in place for five years or more—and that proportion is expected to increase to nearly 85 percent over the next five years. Many Medicaid directors have stated their focus on pay-for-performance is not to reduce costs, but to improve quality.²¹ However, pay-for-performance payment models also are viewed as good mechanisms for controlling costs, because they pay physicians based on value, rather than the quantity of the services they provide.

Some states are pursuing multipayer initiatives. Structural and financial alignment between Medicare and Medicaid is another fundamental payment reform that is being considered: CMS recently announced a demonstration project to align Medicare with Medicaid and private insurers in state-based initiatives that will integrate patient-centered medical homes and public health services to promote efficient delivery and high-quality care.²² In addition, several state initiatives are involve the medical home model.

Pennsylvania was one of the first states to implement a Medicaid provider payment initiative under an enhanced primary care case management (PCCM) program called **ACCESS Plus.** The goals of the program are to establish medical homes and provide disease management for those with asthma, diabetes, chronic obstructive pulmonary disease, congestive heart failure, and coronary artery disease. Physicians who help enroll their patients, manage their care, and deliver clinical interventions receive bonus payments.²³

Oklahoma's SoonerCare Choice, under the Oklahoma Medicaid department, began using a PCCM model that aims to improve access and care coordination through a feefor-service structure, with an additional payment to compensate for care management responsibilities. The model originally reimbursed providers through a fixed monthly capitated payment for case management and some primary care services.²⁴ The new model realigns payment incentives to support the patient-centered medical home. SoonerCare does this through a monthly care coordination payment, a visit-based fee-for-service component, and a performance-based component. During the first year, transitional payments of \$9 million will be distributed to practices. Excellence payments are also established to reward practices that work toward higher quality and efficiency. As of October 2009, only 18 percent of practices were still receiving transition payments; 50 percent had fully transitioned to the new model and 93 percent were receiving an incentive payment, with 708 providers receiving \$1.5 million to date.²⁵

Community Care of North Carolina (CCNC) adopted a medical home model almost 18 years ago, with physicians compensated through care coordination fees. The original concept has evolved to focus on targeted case management, with 16 networks of physicians, pharmacists, health departments, hospitals and social services, which serve roughly 750,000 Medicaid enrollees. CCNC pays providers and networks a per-patient per-month (PMPM) payment, with networks receiving a \$2.50 PMPM fee to target care management toward the highest-risk patients. Primary care physicians are paid 95 percent of the Medicare fee schedule plus a \$2.50 PMPM fee for providing 24/7 coverage, following practice guidelines, and helping educate patients on managing their own care. North Carolina, as of 2006, has saved almost half a billion dollars in Medicaid costs since 1999, decreased hospital and emergency room visits, and lowered the average episode cost for children enrolled.²⁶ The Medicare Health Care Quality Demonstration described above will provide an important opportunity to include Medicare in this approach.

Rhode Island Medicaid has developed a new initiative called the **Rhode Island Chronic Care Sustainability Initiative (CSI)**, which is a multipayer PCMH. CSI is part of an initiative to bring together purchasers (Medicaid, state employers, commercial, selfinsured) and health plans to target chronic conditions.²⁷ CSI will be implemented at five sites, consisting of collaborations between medical groups, physician specialty societies, and health plans and purchasers, covering 35,000 people, with each plan receiving \$3 PMPM (roughly \$166,000 to \$387,000 per practice) to cover the costs of the PCMH.²⁸ The pilot is designed to align quality improvement and financial incentives, improve the care of patients with chronic conditions, and enhance primary care.

As of January 2009, all the CSI pilot sites had hired nurse care managers and were receiving the \$3 PMPM payment; by April all the sites had submitted applications to the National Committee for Quality Assurance for formal PCMH recognition. Part of this progress is attributable to the central role of Medicaid, which is the state's largest purchaser with the highest number of patients with chronic conditions. This puts Medicaid in a position to encourage multiple stakeholders to work toward quality improvement.²⁹

Colorado is also using the PCMH model to increase quality of care and reduce costs for children in Medicaid and the Children's Health Insurance Program . As of March 2009,

there were 97 community-based practices in the program with 310 physicians serving 150,000 children. Children in the program have received more well-child visits than those outside the program (72% versus 27%) and costs are less: \$785 for PCMH children compared with \$1,000 for those not in the program, with fewer emergency room visits and hospitalizations.³⁰

Alabama operates a PCCM program called **Patient 1st**, which requires patients to designate a primary medical provider and employs two reimbursement schemes: one pays providers an itemized case management fee that is associated with a PMPM, depending upon the service rendered; and the other is a shared savings program under which the state shares 50 percent of any savings with the primary care physician. Physicians are measured on performance, generic medication use, and emergency room and office visits. Using Medicaid claims data, the measures are calculated and shared savings are allocated on a point system that scores physicians relative to their peers on performance and efficiency.³¹ In 2009, the fee structure changed, making part of reimbursement dependent on the use of electronic information to gather patient information.³²

Massachusetts' Medicaid program, **MassHealth**, has been authorized to implement a pilot program for global payments to one or more hospitals or hospital systems in its fiscal year 2010 budget, as part of a state-wide plan to move away from fee-for-service payment. The Massachusetts Medicaid Policy Institute (MMPI) released a report in November outlining how MassHealth could carry out this initiative. MMPI suggests that the pilot program include a defined set of providers with a large number of Medicaid patients and who are currently participating in a global fee initiative with a commercial payer, as well as a Medicaid managed care organization with the ability to test the approach in a fully capitated delivery system. For providers outside the pilot program, MMPI recommended that MassHealth begin a gradual implementation of payment reforms, using payment adjustments for preventable readmissions, expanding bundled payment approaches, and incorporating pay-for-performance incentives.³³

Payment Reform Initiatives in the Private Sector

Although each of the individual insurers in the private sector is far smaller than Medicare, private insurance makes up 35 percent of national health spending (compared with 19 percent for Medicare) and, similar to Medicare, the private sector is concerned about spending growth.³⁴ Under current projections, the average premium for employersponsored family health coverage, \$12,298 in 2008, would increase to \$23,482 by 2020—a 94 percent increase.³⁵ This has caused growing concern among private insurers and the employers who purchase that insurance.³⁶ In response to those concerns, numerous initiatives aimed at increasing value obtained for the health care dollar have been undertaken in the private sector. Several of them are described here.

The Institute for Clinical Systems Improvement (ICSI) is a collaboration of health plans in Minnesota and Wisconsin, founded in 1993 by HealthPartners Medical Group, Mayo Clinic, and Park Nicollet Health Services. It seeks to provide patients with quality, affordable health care through evidence-based health care guidelines.³⁷ ICSI includes the baskets of care program, which was written into Minnesota law as part of their 2008 health reform bill and will be implemented in January 2010. The baskets of care is a voluntary program, which encourages use by rewarding providers for delivering high quality, low cost health services across an episode of care.³⁸

Patient Choice Healthcare, Inc. was formed in 2000 under the auspices of the Buyers Healthcare Action Group of Minnesota, to create a consumer friendly health care marketplace by increasing transparency through reporting on measures of cost and quality and promotion of value-based purchasing. Consumers use the comparative data to find providers with the best cost and quality information, providers work to increase their quality and efficiency, and employers see cost savings as employees choose providers with better quality at lower costs.³⁹ Patient Choice includes the Patient Choice Care System program, which creates "Care Systems"—tiered networks of health care providers based on cost and quality—that allows employers to offer their employees a choice of available systems. It also includes the Patient Choice Insights program, which rewards employees when they choose more efficient, high quality providers.⁴⁰

Geisinger Health System is an integrated, physician-led health care system operating in Pennsylvania. In 2006, Geisinger began its **ProvenCare** model, which is an effort to provide streamlined, efficient, quality care through bundled payments via adoption of a fixed pre-care rate covering preadmission, inpatient, and follow-up care and a patient compact to encourage patient engagement through education.⁴¹ The system requires providers, beginning before surgery is performed, to complete a list of 40 best practices (since expanded to over 200). Insurance companies, in turn, pay a flat fee for the procedure, and any readmissions within 90 days are free. As of 2009, the readmission rate has been lowered by 44 percent and hospital net revenues have increased by 7.8 percent.⁴² ProvenCare was initially developed to focus on providing bundled payments for coronary artery bypass surgery, but has since expanded to include hip replacement, cataract surgery, angioplasty, perinatal care, bariatrics, and treatment for low back pain and kidney disease.⁴³

In 2005, Blue Cross Blue Shield of Michigan, in collaboration with the Michigan State Medical Society, initiated the **Physician Group Incentive Program (PGIP)**, which is designed to reward high-quality, cost-effective care; proactive management of populations of patients; and collaboration across physician organizations. The PGIP offers an incentive pool (initially 0.5 percent of payments, now up to 3.1 percent) for high performance on quality metrics based on the Chronic Care Model developed by the MacColl Institute for Healthcare Innovation at the Group Health Research Institute (also known as the Wagner model).⁴⁴ Performance incentives are made only to physician organizations evaluated in the aggregate, rather than on an individual basis. The focus is on primary care and chronic care management, with primary care physicians in 36 groups were participating in the PGIP, with 1.8 million covered lives; 73 percent of those physicians were primary care providers.⁴⁵

The Boeing Company sponsored an initiative in Seattle, called the **Intensive Outpatient Care Program (IOCP)**, designed explicitly for patients with severe chronic disease.⁴⁶ The project was managed by Regence BlueShield of Washington, Healthways, ValueOptions, and leaders of three physician groups (Everett Clinic, Valley Medical Center IPA, and Virginia Mason Medical Center clinics). Employees and pre-Medicare retirees were invited to enroll in the IOCP if they received primary care through one of the participating physician groups and had a severe chronic illness likely to benefit from intensified primary care. Patients in the initiative had improved functional status scores, outcomes scores, depression scores, and experience of care scores. In addition, employees' absenteeism declined relative to the baseline.

In January 2009, Blue Cross Blue Shield of Massachusetts began paying their medical groups under the **Alternative Quality Contract (AQC)** to improve quality of care and efficiency of the health care system. The AQC is a five-year contract that sets a baseline reimbursement to providers at a global capitated rate, designed so inflation-adjusted spending will not rise unless quality improves, coupled with incentives to improve quality based on performance measures. The AQC also is intended to reduce the fragmentation of care by creating accountability for financial and quality outcomes across providers and settings. Patients are assigned to physician groups based on their primary care physician, with the physician group representing the basic unit of responsibility, similar to a medical home. As of July 2009, seven delivery organizations have signed up for the AQC, including 1,037 primary care physicians and 265,000 HMO members and similar number of PPO members.

Bridges to Excellence (BTE) is an initiative that was funded initially by several large employers to increase the quality of care by recognizing and rewarding comprehensive management of patients and delivery of safe, timely, effective, efficient, equitable, and patient-centered care. It began in 2003 by offering bonus payments to physicians in four geographic areas (Boston, Massachusetts; Schenectady, New York; Louisville, Kentucky; and Cincinnati, Ohio) who treated patients employed by participating employers or enrolled in member plans for high performance (according to measures explicitly defined by the National Committee for Quality Assurance) along three dimensions: Physician Office Link (clinical information systems, patient education, chronic care management); Diabetes Care Link (management of diabetic patients); and Cardiac Care Link (management of cardiac care patients). By March 2009, BTE programs were operating in 17 states, including almost 14,000 physicians, and bonus payments are made for high performance along 12 dimensions.⁴⁷

PROMETHEUS Payment was developed in 2006 to offer a different approach to payment to include all providers treating a patient for specific conditions. The payment system creates payments to providers using an evidence-informed case rate (ECR)—a global payment for an entire episode of care for a particular group including payers, providers, and patients. The ECRs are severity adjusted based on patient and provider characteristics and demographic factors, with a stop-loss to create a boundary for any expected variation in an ECR and to insulate the provider from any costs above the stop-loss.⁴⁸ The Prometheus payment model recognizes the perceived difficulties with creating organized delivery systems, so it yields to the formation of collaborations and does not depend on the existence of an organized delivery system.⁴⁹

The Accountable Care Organization (ACO), as designed by researchers from the Brookings Institution and Dartmouth Medical School, is an organizational model intended to achieve quality improvement and reduced cost growth.⁵⁰ The ACO model is characterized by three key features: local accountability for effectively managing the full continuum of care; shared savings based on historical trends and adjusted for differing patient populations; and performance measurement, including outcome and patient experience data.⁵¹ Though these features are consistent across ACOs, they may differ due to their mix of patients, configuration of providers, and other factors related to the environments in which they operate. The ACO model also is compatible with a wide array of payment approaches.

There are many other initiatives being undertaken by private insurers, groups of employers, or other private sector organizations. For the most part, these initiatives are

being separately conducted, by separate organizations. With a few exceptions, there is little or no interaction among them and even less interaction between them and any of the Medicare initiatives described above.

APPENDIX NOTES

¹ M .Hartman, A. Martin, and P. McDonnell, et al., "National Health Spending in 2007: Slower Drug Spending Contributes to Lowest Rate of Overall Growth Since 1998," *Health Affairs*. (January/February 2009) 28(1): 246-261.

² Congressional Budget Office, *The Long-Term Outlook for Health Care Spending* (Washington: CBO, November 2007).

³ Boards of Trustees, Federal Hospital Insurance and Federal Supplementary Medical Insurance Trust Funds, *2009 Annual Report* (Washington, DC: U.S. Government Printing Office, May 12, 2009).

⁴ For a more complete inventory and status of Medicare projects related to valuebased purchasing, see Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, Roadmap for Implementing Value Driven Healthcare in the Traditional Medicare Fee-for-Service Program, August 19, 2009. [Cited on November 1, 2009]. Available from: <u>http://www.cms.hhs.gov/QualityInitiativesGenInfo/downloads/VBPRoadmap_OEA_1-16_508.pdf</u>.

⁵ S. C. Schoenbaum and A. L. Holmgren, The National Committee for Quality Assurance's *The State of Health Care Quality 2006*, The Commonwealth Fund, November 2006.

⁶ S. M. Shortell, J. Schmittdiel, M. C. Wang, et al. "An Empirical Assessment of High-Performing Medical Groups: Results from a National Study." *Medical Care Research and Review*, August 2005. 62(4): 407-34.

⁷ C. N. Kahn, R. Coorsh, H. Isenstein, and S. Van Gelder. An Assessment of Developments in U.S. Hospital Quality Measurement and Reporting and the Potential Application of Pay for Performance. Federation of American Hospitals. [Accessed November 5, 2009]. Available at

http://www.israelhpr.org.il/FileServer/86a553dc2ddd2ba14b9bb89d2e62b30a.pdf.

⁸ Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services, Premier Hospital Quality Incentive Demonstration Fact Sheet, July 2009. [Accessed on November 1, 2009]. Available at http://www.cms.hhs.gov/HospitalQualityInits/downloads/HospitalPremierFactSheet2009 07.pdf

⁹ M. Trisolini, J. Aggarwal, and M. Leung, et al., The Medicare Physician Group Practice Demonstration: Lessons Learned on Improving Quality and Efficiency in Health Care, The Commonwealth Fund, February 2008.

¹⁰ Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. "Medicare Physician Group Practice Demonstration: Physician Groups Continue to Improve Quality Under Medicare Physician Pay for Performance Demonstration." August 2009. [Accessed on November 1, 2009]. Available at:

http://www.cms.hhs.gov/DemoProjectsEvalRpts/downloads/PGP_Fact_Sheet.pdf.

¹¹ Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services. "The Medicare Care Management Performance Demonstration: Fact Sheet." August 2009. [Accessed November 1, 2009]. Available at:

http://www.cms.hhs.gov/DemoProjectsEvalRpts/downloads/MMA649_Summary.pdf.

¹² Abt Associates. "Nursing Home Pay-for-Performance Demonstration Draft Design." Presentation at CMS Open Door Forum, September 20, 2005.

¹³ http://www.cms.hhs.gov/DemoProjectsEvalRpts/downloads/NHP4P_Summary.pdf

¹⁴ http://www.cms.hhs.gov/DemoProjectsEvalRpts/downloads/NHP4P_FactSheet.pdf

¹⁵ http://www.cms.hhs.gov/DemoProjectsEvalRpts/downloads/HHPP_Summary.pdf

http://www.cms.hhs.gov/DemoProjectsEvalRpts/downloads/HHPP_Presentation.pdf

¹⁷ http://www.cms.hhs.gov/DemoProjectsEvalRpts/downloads/HHPP_Summary.pdf

¹⁸ CMS. "Medicare Hospital Gainsharing Demonstration." Fact Sheet.

¹⁹ http://www.cms.hhs.gov/DemoProjectsEvalRpts/downloads/ACEFactSheet.pdf 20

http://www.cms.hhs.gov/DemoProjectsEvalRpts/downloads/MMA646_FactSheet.pdf

²¹ K. Kuhmerker and T. Hartman, Pay-for-Performance in State Medicaid Programs: A Survey of State Medicaid Directors and Programs, The Commonwealth Fund, April 2007

²² D. McCarthy, S. K. H. How, C. Schoen, J. C. Cantor, D. Belloff, Aiming Higher Results from a State Scorecard on Health System Performance, 2009, The Commonwealth Fund, October 2009.

²³ M. Rosenthal. "Using Provider Payment Incentives to Achieve Medicaid Policy Objectives: A Review of Recent Experience and Emerging Trends." Pennsylvania Medicaid Policy Center, University of Pittsburgh, 2009.

²⁴ M. Rosenthal. "Using Provider Payment Incentives to Achieve Medicaid Policy Objectives: A Review of Recent Experience and Emerging Trends." Pennsylvania Medicaid Policy Center, University of Pittsburgh, 2009.

²⁵ M. Anthony. "Reimbursement Changes SoonerCare Choice Providers." Presentation at NASHP's 22nd Annual State Health Policy Conference. October 5-7, 2009.

²⁶ M. Rosenthal. "Using Provider Payment Incentives to Achieve Medicaid Policy Objectives: A Review of Recent Experience and Emerging Trends." Pennsylvania Medicaid Policy Center, University of Pittsburgh, 2009.

²⁷ "Case Study: Rhode Island Pilots Innovative, Cross-Payer Patient-Centered Medical Home Model." Center for Health Care Strategies, Inc. July 2009.

²⁸ M. Rosenthal. "Using Provider Payment Incentives to Achieve Medicaid Policy Objectives: A Review of Recent Experience and Emerging Trends." Pennsylvania Medicaid Policy Center, University of Pittsburgh, 2009.

²⁹ "Case Study: Rhode Island Pilots Innovative, Cross-Payer Patient-Centered Medical Home Model." Center for Health Care Strategies, Inc. July 2009.

³⁰ M. Abrams. "Medical Homes and Community Health Centers." Presentation at CHCANYS' Clinical Forum and Statewide Annual Conference. Rye Brook, NY. October 2009.

³¹ M. Rosenthal. "Using Provider Payment Incentives to Achieve Medicaid Policy Objectives: A Review of Recent Experience and Emerging Trends." Pennsylvania Medicaid Policy Center, University of Pittsburgh, 2009.

³² National Academy for State Health Policy. "State Consortium to Advance Medical Homes for Medicaid and CHIP Program Participants, 2009-2010."

³³ M. Heit and K. Piper. "Global Payments to Improve Quality and Efficiency in Medicaid: Concepts and Considerations." Massachusetts Medicaid Policy Institute. November 2009.

³⁴ M. Hartman, A. Martin, and P. McDonnell, et al., "National Health Spending in 2007: Slower Drug Spending Contributes to Lowest Rate of Overall Growth Since 1998," Health Affairs. (January/February 2009) 28(1): 246-261.

³⁵ C. Schoen, J. L. Nicholson, and S. D. Rustgi, Paying the Price: How Health Insurance Premiums Are Eating Up Middle-Class Incomes-State Health Insurance Trends and the Potential of National Reform, The Commonwealth Fund, August 2009.

³⁶ It is widely recognized by economists that the burden of higher premiums actually is borne by workers, either indirectly through reduced wages or benefits or directly through higher shares of premiums or greater cost-sharing (see, for example, E. J. Emanuel and V. R. Fuchs, "Who Really Pays for Health Care? The Myth of 'Shared Responsibility'," Journal of the American Medical Association. (March 5, 2008). 299(9): 1057-1059), but employers make the decision to offer health insurance for their employees and therefore must be considered the purchasers in that context.

³⁷ http://www.icsi.org/icsi annual report/annual report download.html

³⁸ http://www.icsi.org/health care redesign /baskets of care/

³⁹ http://www.patientchoicehealthcare.com/aboutus/index.html

⁴⁰ http://www.patientchoicehealthcare.com/aboutus/index.html#results

⁴¹ http://www.innovations.ahrq.gov/content.aspx?id=2373

⁴² http://www.geisinger.org/provencare/AARP_Bulletin_4_1_09.pdf

⁴³ http://www.geisinger.org/provencare/faq.html

⁴⁴ The MacColl Institute is directed by Dr. Ed Wagner, and the Chronic Care Model is commonly known as the Wagner Chronic Care Model.

⁴⁵ Blue Cross Blue Shield of Michigan web site—Physician Group Incentive Program [Accessed November 2, 2009]. Available at http://www.bcbsm.com/provider/value_partnerships/pgip/index.shtml.

⁴⁶ A. Milstein and P.P. Kothari. "Are Higher-Value Care Models Replicable?" *Health* Affairs Blog 20 October 2009. Available at http://healthaffairs.org/blog/2009/10/20/arehigher-value-care-models-replicable/.

⁴⁷ Bridges to Excellence web site. [Accessed November 2, 2009]. Available at <u>http://www.bridgestoexcellence.org</u>.

⁴⁸ http://www.prometheuspayment.org/playbook/index.htm

⁴⁹ F. de Brantes, et al. "Building a Bridge from Fragmentation to Accountability –
The Prometheus Payment Model." New England Journal of Medicine. September 2009, 361(11), 1033-1036.

⁵⁰ E. S. Fisher, M. B. McClellan, J. Bertko, et al. "Fostering Accountable Health Care: Moving Forward in Medicare." *Health Affairs* Web Exclusive 28 January 2009 w219-w231.

⁵¹ M. McClellan. "Reforming Provider Payment: Moving Toward Accountability for Quality and Value." Senate Finance Committee, Roundtable on Health Care Reform. 21 April 2009.